
COMPUTER INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY DEPARTMENT

LANE COMMUNITY COLLEGE

ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

November 13, 2008
Larry Scott, Advisory Co-coordinator, called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m. in BLDG3 Room 216.

PRESENT 

Members:  Dennis Chong, Symantec Corp.; Thea Albright, iTech NW: Eric Fullar, UofO Telecomm Services; Lorraine Kerwood, Next Step Recycling; Ben Barrett, Elevensegrity; Oliver Brown, Oregon Judicial Department; David Erickson, Lost Creek Consulting; Jennifer Cunningham, Student Representative; Wayne Skipper, Concentric Sky; Ty Schwab, Blackhawk Technology Consulting.

Faculty/Staff:  Mark Williams, Mari Good, Ron Little, Larry Scott, Linda Loft, Shirley Lukacs.
ABSENT 

Members:  Frank Lupercio, EWEB. 

I. INTRODUCTIONS AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES

A special welcome was given new members Wayne Skipper, Jennifer Cunningham, Dennis Chong, and Ty Schwab.  The Spring 2008 minutes were reviewed and approved as corrected.  
II.
COMMUNITY SHARING
Ollie Brown reported that the Oregon Judicial Dept. has chosen a vendor for their E-Court project.  Every state court function will be made electronic and web-based.  The base project has been funded by the legislature. They are waiting for the state budget shake out to see if more funds be available to complete other parts of the total project.  Technically, they are moving to a VMware environment.  Cost constraints are causing centralization of court IT support.  They are beefing-up their central staff in Salem and providing remote support to the 36 counties.
Dennis Chong said Symantec was doing more business hosting customer information for clients.  Sales have slowed slightly, but the economy hasn’t made a huge impact on their business.  They do have a hold on hiring and are evaluating it quarter by quarter.

Ben Barrett mentioned his clients are downsizing by hiring more work to be done by consultants such as himself.  So the contracting business has been going well.  

Wayne Skipper replied that Concentric Sky has had no slowdown of business due to the economy, in fact has more business than usual.  There is a greater push towards Social Networking Services (Facebook, etc. replacing standard websites, and email).  They are doing more development for mobile devices including iPhone apps for international customers.   When asked about becoming Apple-approved, he replied that it only costs $99 to apply and is usually approved.  However, getting a software application approved by Apple was a challenge since they won’t approve any similar to what they already have or are developing.
Eric Fullar reported that Telecom Services was very busy with the University construction projects.  They are currently working on the Music building and the School of Education building.  The new Basketball arena is schedule to start in Jan. or Feb.   This past summer they put in a new campus-wide voice mail system.  Organizationally, they are merging with Network Services due to retirements.

Ty Schwab introduced himself and said his company, Blackhawk Technology Consulting specializes in virtual technologies. 

David Erickson said he has increased his staff to five and would like to find more.  Because of the economy he is being ‘slammed’ with new projects. 

Thea Albright replied that iTechNW, owned by NW Community Credit Union is growing.  So far there has been no negative impact caused by the economic downturn.  They will have a couple new products coming out this year.

Lorraine Kerwood reported NextStep Recycling exciting, new job training projects with the MLK Youth program and the Girl Scouts.  The Girl Scouts have created a new badge for Recycling and they will be teaching young girls about computers.  They are also implementing a new database system to meet new requirements for the state law on electronic recycling.  Thea prompted Lorraine to disclose her most recent award as Woman Business Leader of the Year by the Eugene Area Chamber of Commerce. 

Larry Scott concluded all the positive economic reports indicated good news for our students.
II. BUSINESS and DISCUSSION
· Appointment of new Chair
David Erickson volunteered to Chair the Advisory Board for this year.  Wayne Skipper volunteered to serve the following year. 
· College/Department report
Mark Williams reported passing the LCC Bond Measure will give us $83 million over the next 15years.  This will provide infrastructure improvements without decreasing the regular budget.  The College enrollment is up 15%, but that is still behind other colleges.  Since state funding comes from a fixed pie, the amount allocated to Lane could decrease.  We are in the midst of hiring a new CIO for the college.  Due to restructuring of management, the position will report directly to the VP of Instruction & Student Services.  Mark projected this change will give more attention to educational technology.  The CIT department’s enrollment is up 40% from last fall.  Shirley Lukacs confirmed the large increase in student CS/CIT majors.  CIT also received an NSF grant this year to create curriculum using Second Life technology.  Faculty member Jim Bailey is heading this project.
· New state-wide degree programs
Linda Loft reported on the rationale behind the state’s community colleges banding together for common degree programs.  It will open opportunities for students at smaller colleges to take part of their coursework locally and the rest via other colleges.  It also helps control costs for each college to share course offerings.  The first program proposed was a Health Informatics and then one in Web Development.  The Web Development program is still in infancy, but has similar goals to Lane’s existing Web Programming degree.  Lane is also exploring packaging smaller sequences of web-based courses into Pathways certificates.  Mari Good said the intent was to give students specific web skills to complement existing skill sets.  Mark Williams remarked it being a way to give students more choices into various paths depending on their talent and interest.  Wayne Skipper volunteered to help give input for that curriculum. 
Larry Scott discussed the progress on the Health Informatics program and passed around two draft curriculums for comparison.  The first from OIT is an articulation agreement for a two-year Associate of Science degree into their baccalaureate program in Health Informatics.  The second is a two-year AAS degree developed by Portland CC for a Health Informatics technician.  Larry explained the field as an emerging area combining Health sciences and Information Technology.  It’s to bridge the gap between medical terminology and technology knowledge.  Ben Barrett commented that even HIPPA requirements tend to be foreign to IT people.  Personnel are needed not just for hospitals, but for a large variety of settings – from the World Health Care Organization to local clinics; from government quality control and monitoring of health care to the medical insurance industry.  In comparing the two proposals, Larry said the first two years of the OIT program was more generic than the PCC program.  Questions arose about internships for our students,  – OIT having an internship during the 4th year of the program.  Comments were made about PCC’s proposal around the lack of programming, but concentration on database skills.   Comments “that database employees without programming background were worthless” and “Database people must have programming skills” were made.  Larry said that PCC’s focus group developing the proposal was very narrow, coming from mostly hospital organizations.  There was also support for adding discrete math to the curriculum.  Shirley Lukacs said that Math was commonly avoided by students.  Many refuse to major in a program that has a major math component.  Ollie Brown suggested “stacking” a programming certificate onto this degree.  Larry agreed that students should have some programming background as the jobs called for simple scripting and using tools which required this level of background.  People with this degree need to be able to ‘talk’ to real IT programmers, but weren’t being prepared as programmers in the Health industry niche market.  Mari Good commented it being too much to expect students to do in two years.  Wayne Skipper countered that students need to be taught tools and where/how to learn on their own.  Ben Barrett asked about swapping Visual Basic for more Open Source languages.  There was agreement that most Health systems are proprietary with integrated hardware and software systems.  Ben B. asked about device-level programming.  Wayne S. thought that networking and data transfer were more important.  David E. agreed and said they utilize a lot of SQL to extract health data.  Also, understanding data modeling was important, – not creating data models, but using data models.  Larry replied that these were very large heterogeneous systems.  Ollie Brown commented that most hospitals use packages, so hospital IT personnel generally are operators not developers of software.  Larry said health systems must undergo extreme testing and quality control before utilized, therefore in-house designed systems are not viable.  
· Unit Work Plan prioritizing

Curriculum: Thea Albright said it’s a big void not teaching .NET.  When asked if three terms of .Net programming was useful, both David E. and Thea A. replied definitely yes.  Both also said they would start new-hires out doing phone support and grow them into ‘real’ programmers.
Requiring students to have Laptops: Lorraine Kerwood suggested if companies donated their old laptops for CIT, NextStep Recycling could help refurbish them.  Wayne S. said his company cycles hardware every 18 months, but advanced students need up-to-date hardware.  David E. suggested that students could lease computers.  Wayne S. thought leasing would be a great idea especially for new students that might not stay in the program.  Thea A. remarked that all students will need to have a computer at some point.  Jennifer said that most CIT students could build their own computers.  Larry S. suggested a 1cr. course where students could build computers with the cost of parts built into course fees.  Ben B. asked if there was a way to separate students so those that needed higher-level hardware could get it.  Jennifer C. replied that although most students have computers there are some students that would freak.  Lorraine K. agreed that it would stop some students from going into the field.  Ben suggested requiring computers by the 2nd year level.  Larry commented that by then students know how to find the resources to get the computer they need.

Student retention: Jennifer Cunningham said many students think programming is too hard, so turn to Networking as a major instead.  Students have the ability but are not confident enough.  Eric Fullar asked if students feel it takes too long to learn programming.  Mari Good said that students could need 2 hours or 20 hours to complete an assignment, and they can’t deal with the unknown.  But in Networking assignments are more finite and therefore easier to management with a hectic life-style.  In order to help students become more confident, Mark Williams mentioned expanding the role of 2nd year students to mentor the entry-level students.  The front-desk area has also been redesigned to be a student ‘hang-out’ area.  Ty Schwab recommended community mentors as a way to help students gain confidence. Thea Albright questioned how these students would be identified.  Jennifer mentioned in some summer classes students were required to use the Lab, and that helped students become more comfortable.  Ben observed that might be a reason not to require laptop computers.
Faculty Hiring requirements:  Web Development, security, Microsoft certifications, Authentication in web environments, Social Media familiarity, Industry experience building software, Meta Technology were all mentioned. 

Other: Wayne Skipper asked for more development methodologies in the curriculum.  He specifically commented on using project teams, learning to use version control, and agile programming (scrum). Ben Barrett suggested having Advisory members sit in on classes so they could give direct feedback on the curriculum.  Thea Albright recommended adding Marketing and Website Project Management to the priority list.

All members were thanked for their attendance and the meeting adjourned at 6:15 p.m.

The next regular meeting will be February 12, 2009 at Lane. 
Respectfully Submitted,

Linda Loft

Committee Co-Coordinator

eCopies: Advisory Committee Members,


Mark Williams, Interim Division Chair, Computer Information Technology


